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“The team are 
supportive, friendly, 
knowledgeable and 
are always willing 
to work around our 
family.”
 
(a parent, Champion Centre 
Annual Consumer Survey, 
2019).
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Our children and whanauOur children and whanau
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Strategic Goals Expected outcomes Measure of progress 2019 - 2021

1. To ensure all families/
whānau feel accepted, 
valued, respected and  
supported to achieve 
their aspirations  
for their children.

•	 Staff members will have increased cultural competence,  

particularly with respect to Māori and Pasifika families/whānau 

and families who are culturally and linguistically diverse. 

•	 Families will have a strong voice to advocate for their child; 

families will have no cultural barriers at the Champion Centre; 

families will feel empowered to lead their child’s development. 

•	 Staff will have increased capability in te Reo Māori and New 

Zealand Sign Language.

•	 Review engagement with Māori and Pasifika. Survey/ 

interview all families/whānau new to Champion Centre and/

or who have recently moved teams. Evaluate findings.

•	 Evaluate cultural and linguistic training needs of staff and 

provide appropriate PD, including, Te Reo Māori, NZSL and 

the use of interpreters.

•	 Staff will have increased capabilities in engaging with families,  

understanding their aspirations for their children, and  

supporting them to support their children.

•	 Provide additional training in motivational interviewing for 

all staff.

•	 Increased funding and staffing in the Family Support Team. •	 Work with government and private funders to increase 

long-term financial support for the Family Support Team.

•	 Staff members both within and outside the Family Support 

Team will be able to support families/whānau to navigate the 

complex systems of support services relevant to their needs 

both while they attend the Centre and beyond. 

•	 Provide additional support and training for staff to help 

families/whānau navigate support systems, including 

health, education, social welfare and other NGOs.

2. To ensure all children 
will reach their full 
potential through  
developmentally  
tailored individual  
programmes  
incorporating  
appropriate and  
achievable goals.

•	 The Champion Centre will continue to meet SSS and ERO 

indicators of good practice.

•	 Annual evaluation of SSS and ERO indicators of good 

practice across the Champion Centre. 

•	 Teams and families will continue to work together to plan and 

implement children’s developmental programmes. 

•	 PD will be provided to teams to support the ongoing 

collaboration between families and teams.

•	 Staff will be able to sustain, support and develop the  

Champion Centre model of practice during and after the 

changes in Centre leadership that will occur over the next two 

years.

•	 Staff will receive ongoing support and training in  

reflective practice and sophisticated multi-disciplinary early 

intervention thinking based on the science of early human 

development.

•	 The EIE team will have strong leadership and a sustainable 

team of appropriately qualified individuals effectively  

supported to provide the best support for children in their 

community ECCs.

•	 Undertake succession planning and PD to ensure  

sustainable effectiveness of EIE team.  

•	 Centre-based and community-based team members will work 

together to ensure a holistic understanding of each child’s 

developmental path and how to support it.

•	 Provide greater opportunities for collaborative discussion 

between on-site and off-site team members.

•	 All schools will welcome children who have attended the 

Champion Centre and engage in meaningful relationship with 

them as learners.  

•	 Undertake a review of transition to school practices,  

following on from the recent changes to transition reports, 

to ensure we are continually striving to have all children 

understood as people and as learners from school entry.

3. To ensure all families/
whānau will feel  
empowered to advocate 
for their child at ECC, 
school and in the  
community.

•	 Staff and families will increase their capacity to advocate for 

children in ECC, school and community.

•	 Review the new Early Intervention Services Manager role 

in supporting EIEs to support parents’ advocacy for their 

children.

•	 The new Early Intervention Services Manager position created 

in 2019 will achieve its goal of supporting EIEs, in particular, to 

advocate for children and support parents to do likewise.

•	 Provide training and support to key staff (team leaders 

and EIEs) to support advocacy throughout the Champion 

Centre. 
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4. To ensure all  
intervention team  
members will feel valued 
for the expertise they 
bring and supported to 
develop that expertise 
over time.

•	 Over time staff will be paid at market rates. •	 Increase levels of fundraising to allow for regular salary  

increases that reflect qualifications, experience and  

longevity in the organisation with the aim of reaching 

market levels of remuneration.

•	 All registered teachers will have a Teaching Council approved 

appraisal process.

•	 Develop and implement revised appraisal process for  

registered teachers in line with Teaching Council  

requirements.

•	 PD that supports strategic goals will be given preference within 

the limits of funding availability.

•	 Review the training needs Centre-wide and preference 

support for those activities that contribute to the strategic 

goals.

•	 All EIEs will feel valued by other team members and an 

integral part of the teams that support the children they are 

alongside in the community.

•	 Expand the mentoring programme for EIEs beyond the 

regular supervisory relationships.

•	 There will be sufficient EIEs able to work with children with 

challenging behavioural responses in the team.

•	 Train EIEs for work with children with challenging  

behavioural responses.

5. To ensure that The 
Champion Centre will 
continue to be  
recognised as a  
centre of excellence in 
early intervention and a 
leader in early  
intervention practice.

•	 The Champion Centre’s reputation will be preserved by its 

staff, families and board of trustees. 

•	 Develop a business case for provision of early  

intervention training both internal and external to the 

Champion Centre.

•	 The Champion Centre will develop a more active research 

programme to support understanding of excellent early  

intervention practice.

•	 Develop a business case for seeking funding for  

engagement in Champion Centre research in early  

intervention.

•	 The Champion Centre will have a larger audience both  

nationally and internationally for the knowledge and expertise 

it has to share.

•	 Develop a case for increasing dissemination of information, 

research and training nationally and internationally will 

increase.

6. To ensure that The 
Champion Centre will 
continue to build  
bicultural responsiveness 
in all aspects of its  
operation.

•	 The Champion Centre will continue to build on the current 

basis of cultural responsiveness.

•	 Continue to build bicultural responsiveness through te 

Roopu Kaiarahi and continued implementation of the 2015 

cultural review recommendations.

•	 The Champion Centre will increase the number of Māori staff. •	 Actively work to increase the number of Māori staff.

7. To ensure that The 
Champion Centre will be 
effectively managed  
and run under the  
governance of the board 
of trustees.

•	 A new strategy document and internal evaluation plan 

will be developed cooperatively between management 

and governance and implemented from 2019/2020 

based on existing internal evaluation processes and  

outcomes monitoring.

•	 Existing internal evaluation processes and action plan/

outcome monitoring will be documented and reported to 

the board. It will include reporting on key policies, targeted 

self-evaluation and spontaneous evaluation.  

•	 Strategic planning will be strengthened through con-

sultation between management and governance in the 

development of the new plan.

•	 New Centre leadership for the Director and Clinical 

Practice Manager responsibilities to be appointed and 

supported to reach strategic goals

8. To ensure the financial  
sustainability of the 
Champion Centre 

•	 Government grants will stay stable or increase over time 

to support the children and families of the Champion 

Centre.

•	 The Director and senior staff, supported by the Christ-

church Early Intervention Trust chair and trustees, will 

continue to take every opportunity to lobby for additional 

financial government support through the Ministries who 

currently provide funds to the Centre.

•	 The proportion of philanthropic income needed will 

reduce over time as government financial support 

increases.

•	 The Christchurch Early Intervention Trust supported by the 

Director, the Grants and Funding Coordinator, and where 

appropriate the Champion Foundation Trust will continue 

to raise the balance of operational income required to  

enable the continued support of children and families.

•	 The Champion Foundation Trust will increase its  

fundraising activities to increase the reserves it holds for 

the Champion Centre and to increase its contributions 

through generated returns to the Christchurch Early  

Intervention Trust operational account.

•	 The Champion Foundation Trust will increase its holdings  

in trust for the Champion Centre and will move towards 

making regular, untagged, contributions to the  

Christchurch Early Intervention Trust for operational  

spending from generated returns.



2020 Annual Report  18



 19 2020 Annual Report



2020 Annual Report  20



 21 2020 Annual Report








